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Supporting people who are blind and vision impaired since 1986
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A few months ago BALANCE held an Open Forum where participants and community members squeezed into the office to share their thoughts on current BALANCE activities and future objectives. 
Not only was the forum a great chance to meet old friends, we also collected excellent feedback to help us formulate future strategic directions.  You can view the minutes from the evening at www.balancetoronto.org clicking on the News and Events page.  Our raffle earned BALANCE approximately $3,800.  Thanks to all of you who contributed by donating items or buying and selling tickets.  Your participation helped make the raffle so successful.   

BALANCE’s 2005 Annual General Meeting is on Tuesday June 21, 2005 at the JCC.  This year we have has invited a panel of speakers who will discuss their life experiences as blind and vision impaired people, in order to educate and inform members of the community, parents and spouses, on the practicalities of living with vision impairment.
RSVP – Fri., June 17th, 2005
And finally, watch for new fall news.  A fun outdoor event to be held in September and the redesigning of the website.
Participant Profile – Carla Costa
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I have four sisters, I was in the middle.  The family was raised poor, my dad travelled from Portugal to Canada in 1974 and we lived in an upstairs flat, at the corner of College and Markham, in Little Portugal.  Everybody knew everybody.  I was enrolled at CNIB at age 8 and attended normal school so I could live with my family.  Things had to be 18 or 24-point for me to see.  When I was getting older Mom sent me to CNIB camps.  I had a few good years of fun, day camps were great.  I felt so comfortable being with other vision impaired campers, people understood me.  Being around sighted people and trying to explain your vision to them was hard.  My mother had to cough up $300 for the month, but after a certain age they wouldn't let me in.  For high school I was on my own.  In my high school there were only ten kids all with different disabilities.  I was in the talent show, sang “Wind Beneath My Wings” au cappella.  I wasn't a smoker back then so I was able to like really bring it out.  I went to my prom with my best friend at the time because my date cancelled.  

I decided to get a guide dog because I wanted to be independent and feel good about myself.  Wynnd is my second dog.  I've had him two years. 
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It wasn't until my mid-twenties that I accepted my blindness.  When I started with BALANCE I learned budgeting and cooking, to network, travel independently, and use the computer efficiently.  I can do almost everything a sighted person can do.  BALANCE gave me the confidence to think I could move out on my own.  My mother cried the day I moved.  We are quite close.  But now she has accepted and is very proud of me.  There will always be obstacles but it's how you deal with problems.  I left my mother's house with so much fear, I thought I'd be crawling back there in a year.  But don't give up.  You don't know what you can do until you take the chance.  Nobody can give you your independence; you've got to do it on your own.  Never underestimate yourself.

Volunteer Profile - Christine

Hi, my name is Christine.  As a person who enjoys working with and interacting with people, I recently began volunteering for BALANCE.  I feel that volunteering in a one-on-one capacity with a BALANCE participant opens up a whole new world for me.


As I read mail and other things to the participant, I feel I am contributing to her level of independence and that makes me feel extremely fulfilled as a person.
The appreciation and bonding that I receive from her makes me feel as if I have done something worthwhile with my time.

Also as I observe the participant and the ways in which she deals with her challenges, I learn from her and volunteering becomes an insightful, learning experience for me.  I would strongly recommend volunteering for anyone as a pleasant, rewarding way to spend his or her time.

Volunteer Info: 416-236-1796 x28 or info@balancetoronto.org. 

Board Profile – Brian Moore

Greetings, my name is Brian Moore and I have been the chair of the BALANCE Board for almost two years now and have been involved with the organization for approximately six years.  

I am originally from Montreal and lived there for the first 20 years of my life.  I have been totally blind since birth and attended the Montreal Association for the Blind school until the end of the 5th grade.  From that point forward, I was integrated into the regular school system.  I completed high school in Montreal and started my college adventures there.

When I was 20, I moved to Calgary and attended the University of Calgary where I earned a degree in social work and enjoyed working in the mental health field for a couple of years.  Unfortunately, I lost that job due to budget cuts.

While I was unemployed, I started playing with computers and discovered that I really enjoyed them and could really learn a lot.  This technology opened up a whole new world to me with information which I could now retrieve in a format I could use immediately.  I began to do volunteer work at an agency whose primary function was to adapt computers for use by the disabled.  Shortly after I began volunteering, I was offered a job.  I have been in this field ever since.

In 1995, I moved to Toronto and in 1997, I started doing independent consulting work doing a combination of training and repairs.  In January 2001, I started my current job in technical support at Frontier Computing and I have also started my own small business setting up networks for other small businesses.

Outside of work, I have a pretty wide range of interests.  I read several books a week and can never get enough reading material.  My tastes are varied I enjoy reading everything from spy novels to history which is a real interest.  I will read almost anything except technical manuals because I have to read far too many of those to keep current in my field.  I also love music and have a wide collection.  Travel is another of my favourite hobbies.  I am always interested in going new places, discovering the culture and meeting the people.

Approximately three years ago, I obtained my first guide dog, a yellow lab named Theo.  Being a cane user until I was 35, this has been quite a change.  Overall, I really enjoy it and am glad I chose to get a dog.

BALANCE is an organization I am very proud to be associated with.  It is an agency that really makes a difference in people’s lives.  The staff and volunteers are a really dedicated group of people who do their work because they love it and I am proud to be involved with it.

Staff Profile – Molly Saunders

A native Torontonian, I have lived most of my life in this city except for short stints in Montreal at a very young age and four years in Hamilton attending McMaster.  Following graduation and after working a year to pay off school debts etc. I did the regular routine, at the time, and travelled in Europe for a year.  During that year abroad, I was bitten by the travel bug and have loved travelling ever since.

Unfortunately, things that I like cost money so I was obligated to find work.  I worked at Ontario Hydro, a picture frame factory, and ran my own store among other jobs.  Starting as a volunteer and eventually becoming the Coordinator of Services for People who are Deaf-Blind I worked at the CNIB until 1996.  In late 1999, I was hired at BALANCE as an O&M instructor and became Program Coordinator in 2001.  

Things that are important to me; my partner, family and friends, our cottage and home, baseball, reading, golfing, hanging around, my work, travelling, a sense of humour, and honesty and fairness. 

If this isn’t enough, you can hear me weekly on the BALANCE Newsline @ 416-236-1796 x33. 

Tech Talk - Doug Poirier 

Along came the digital PCS!

The phone as we know it is undergoing a significant evolution and is now much more than a simple verbal communication device.  It has become the heart of today’s fast paced society with wireless digital communication being in the forefront of everyday life.

Onboard contact information complete with memo storage, audio/video media capabilities, Internet and E-mail access and the convenience of text messaging are common features found in today’s wireless PCS phones.

Up until very recently, people who are blind or significantly vision impaired have been unable to take advantage of this technology. 

Speechpak Talks from ScanSoft Inc is a software application designed to allow complete accessibility for persons who are blind or vision impaired to certain mobile PCS phones.  For more information, http://www.scansoft.com/speechworks/talks/.  Another option is Mobile Speak.  This screen reader software is designed to permit access to most of the functions of today’s PCS phones.  Together with the text to speech software from Acapela or ScanSoft, it is good quality software at a good price.  For further information visit http://mobilespeak.codfact.com/. Contact your local distributor.
Both of these systems require PCS phones that utilize the Symbian operating system.

What are Canada’s major phone companies doing to promote these products to blind and vision impaired clients?

In the past month, I began some research in this regard.  I placed phone calls to the three prominent wireless service providers in the Toronto region only to find that two were either completely unaware of this technology or were uncertain as to how to best handle my request.  ROGERS Wireless is the only company in the Toronto and surrounding area that provides a phone (the Nokia 6620) that supports this technology.  
If anyone has information that would be useful in this regard, please contact me at 416-236-1796 x30 or E-mail d.poirier@balancetoronto.org.

“They’re Out of Sight!” - Tim Landon (reprint from Toronto Bicycle Network, 2002)

“Have you ever wanted to try riding a tandem?  Want to meet new friends? Got a bit of time to volunteer to go for a bike ride?  Think you’d enjoy helping others enjoy cycling?  Then check out the Trailblazers Tandem Cycling Club.  This club teams up visually impaired stokers (that’s the person on the back) with sighted captains (you guessed it).  Here’s how it works…

After sending in a registration and waiver form, I was contacted by the club convener.  We chatted for a while and I was teamed up with an experienced stoker, as it was my first time on a tandem, and we thought she could “show me the ropes”.  I called Jasmine and we arranged to meet at the Victoria Park subway turnstiles, just a short walk from the east end storage shed, where the bikes are kept.  As things turned out, Jasmine was a strong and friendly stoker, tolerant of my initial “faux pas”.  Once we hit the open road, we settled into a rhythm, the tires were singing, and we were leaving the group behind…

Since then, I’ve done a dozen or so rides, with several different stokers.  Each ride has been good fun with nice people.  Riding a tandem requires teamwork and communication, and is a great facet of cycling that any rider should try.  If this sounds interesting, or if you have any questions, please contact the Trailblazers at (416) 760-2700 or Email info@torontotrailblazers.org.  Happy riding! 

Neena’s Story – Neena Saloiya

On Feb. 23, 2005 I experienced an apartment fire.  My guide dog, Ziggy, and I escaped safely from our apartment.  Because the community was generous to me, I'd like to thank everyone for their material, and monetary donations. In addition, I am indebted to those who are helping me prepare to move back home.  I am grateful that I was able to stay at UofT Graduate House.  It taught me some of the lessons I've learned since the fire.  I appreciated very much all the neat people I’ve met.  

There are some things I think that others can learn from my fire.  No one is invincible.  Tragedy can strike anyone.  To protect yourself from having a similar cooking accident to the one I had, cover dishes in the oven with foil to prevent food from falling out.  I will now always remember to turn off the oven before taking anything out, even to turn it over.  Also, people can learn, that just because someone is blind, she can manage to live on her own, even after a fire like the one I experienced.

There are several things not to say to a fire survivor: "Well, at least you're getting new stuff…"; “Be grateful that you're alive…”; “It was God's will that this fire happened…”; “You’re being punished for things you've done and said…”.  These are difficult to hear when you are going through a tough time.

There are several things I have learned about life since the fire.  
Some of these things are: It's okay to grieve material, financial, and emotional losses resulting from trauma, no matter what people around you say.  You can take the time you need to grieve.  
Secondly, though you are in a vulnerable place, don’t lose control of your life.  A valuable lesson is to never give up on your faith.  No matter what you're going through, your faith is the only thing you'll have to fall back on when you have no one, and nothing else.  Lastly, I've learned that there is always something to live for, even if some days, it feels like the only bright thing is a sunny day.

I am very much looking forward to going back to my own apartment in the next couple of weeks.

Up-coming Events
· AGM, June 21, 4:30pm @ JCC 

· September ‘05 outdoor event
· “a BALANCE affair” 2006 – celebrating 20 years 
Note
Articles that appear in the BEAGLE do not necessarily reflect the expressed opinions of BALANCE.

BALANCE thanks Whole Net Technology (416-463-9018, www.wnt.ca) for sponsoring the printing of the BEAGLE
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Yes, I would like to contribute to BALANCE.  Enclosed is my donation of:

$25     $35     $50     $100     $200     other     (cheque enclosed)

I prefer to use my VISA card:   VISA card number________________  Expiry ________

Authorized Signature __________________
Name:___________________________

#302 – 4920 Dundas Street West, #302

Address:_________________________

Toronto, ON  M9A  1B7
Charitable tax number: 13278 4851 RR0001  Tax receipts issued for donations of $10 or more
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